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 The eighteenth meeting of the Committee of Six for the academic year 2011-2012 was 

called to order by President Martin in her office at 3:30 P.M. on Monday, February 13, 2012.  

Present were Professors Basu, Ferguson, Hewitt, Loinaz, Ratner, and Umphrey, Dean Call, 

President Martin, and Assistant Dean Tobin, Recorder.    

 The meeting began with President Martin reporting on the damage that Johnson Chapel had 

sustained as a result of extensive flooding that had occurred because of a pipe breaking on 

Sunday evening.  The President said that she had been informed of the situation soon after it had 

happened and that the Dean, the Treasurer, and she had gathered at her house to call faculty 

members whose offices had been affected by the incident.  They had also consulted with Ms. 

Mosgofian, Associate Registrar, about the relocation of classes that were scheduled to be held in 

Johnson Chapel.   

 Continuing with her remarks, President Martin informed the members that engineers have 

been evaluating whether rooms and ceilings in Johnson Chapel sustained structural damage and 

trying to identify the precise cause of the water damage. At this point, she said, it appears that a 

plaster ceiling in an office on the third floor had given way, falling upon and bursting a sprinkler 

pipe below. Significant flooding and damage occurred during the short time period that had 

elapsed between the pipe break and water service being shut off.  Much of the flooding occurred 

at the west end of the building, she noted.  President Martin said that the engineers are not only 

assessing every ceiling in Johnson Chapel, but all similarly constructed ceilings in other campus 

buildings, in an attempt to prevent a recurrence of this type of event.  As a result of the damage 

to the building, twenty-five faculty members have had to vacate their offices to facilitate 

restoration efforts; most of these colleagues, as well as the English department office, have been 

relocated temporarily to Frost Library, while some colleagues have moved to other offices on 

campus. The President noted that students who have these professors as advisors have been 

notified of these new office locations, and students taking classes in Johnson Chapel had been 

informed of their new class location.  President Martin said that, for the next few weeks, access 

to Johnson Chapel will be limited to facilitate clean-up and repair work, which has already 

begun. College staff, as well as a document recovery and restoration service and a moving 

company are helping those who sustained water damage to books, papers, computers, and other 

materials.  Professor Loinaz asked when Johnson Chapel had last undergone significant 

renovation.  Dean Call said renovations had occurred in 1995. The President noted that, 

interestingly, structural engineers had been engaged within the last six months to examine 

Johnson Chapel, but had not identified any problems with the building.  Professor Umphrey 

asked what more colleagues could do to help faculty who had been affected by this accident.  

The Dean noted that Bryn Geffert, Librarian of the College, had asked faculty colleagues 

whether they would share their carrels.  President Martin, while offering high praise for the 

extraordinary efforts and timely response of facilities staff during this challenging situation, 

noted that this episode has served to reinforce her intention to review emergency preparedness 

procedures, with the aim of making enhancements and providing additional training on a college-

wide basis.  It is her hope, she said, that each department will also ultimately have an emergency 

plan in place.  The President said that plans were under way to strengthen and expand procedures 

in this area well before the events of the weekend; a report on emergency preparedness 

procedures had been presented to the Board at its winter meetings, and discussion had followed, 

she commented.  Professor Loinaz asked if there is a faculty committee that plays a role in 

planning for emergencies.  The Dean said that a number of committees currently have some 

oversight over different aspects of emergency planning.  In addition, perhaps the newly created 

college-wide compliance committee will become engaged in these issues.   
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 Under “Announcements from the Dean,” Dean Call informed the members that the Faculty 

Housing Committee had discussed the proposal that the College rent office space to the Mind 

and Life Institute.  The committee had agreed that the College should accept the offer of a 

faculty member, who is entering phased retirement, who would like to allow his house, which is 

owned by the College, to be rented by the organization during Professor Zajonc’s presidency of 

the Mind and Life Institute.  The Dean next noted that Professor O’Hara, on behalf of the Ad 

Hoc Committee on Advising, has requested an extension beyond the March deadline that the 

Committee of Six had set for the ad hoc committee’s report.  The Dean noted that the ad hoc 

committee has said that it will have just completed its data collection in March.  Its members feel 

that they will not have enough time for the “reflection and analysis this important job deserves” 

by the time of the deadline.  The ad hoc committee expects that it will finish its work by the end 

of the Spring semester, Dean Call reported.  The Committee agreed to grant their request up to 

the end of this academic year and that next year’s Committee on Educational Policy (CEP) and 

Committee of Six should consider the report in fall 2012.   The Committee then approved the 

minutes of its meeting of January 23 and agreed to review electronically drafts of the minutes of 

the meetings of January 30, February 6, and February 13 by the end of the week. 

 Under “Questions from Committee Members,” Professor Umphrey asked if the President 

plans to consider questions surrounding College communications as part of the envisioned long-

range planning process, or whether enhancing communications would be considered as a project 

separate from that process.  In either case, she wondered whether the President would welcome 

faculty input about this topic.  President Martin said that, outside of the planning process, she 

would like to explore ways to enhance external and internal communications and would 

welcome the advice of the Faculty about ways to do so.  Professor Loinaz, who had inquired at a 

previous meeting about the possibility of increasing the energy efficiency of the College’s rental 

units, next asked if the Dean had looked into this matter.  Dean Call said that plans are in place to 

engage an energy consultant to review the entire inventory of rental properties at the College and 

to develop designs and strategies to make these properties more energy efficient over time.  

Doing so will lessen the cost burden on the faculty who occupy units for which they pay the cost 

of utilities.  At the conclusion of this study, the College will determine which measures can be 

implemented in the near and long term, based on the availability of capital funds.  The 

Committee then turned briefly to personnel matters.   

 Discussion returned briefly to the topic of mentoring tenure-track faculty members.   The 

Committee discussed some mentoring models at other institutions that might prove useful at 

Amherst.  Professor Ferguson expressed the view that there can be pros and cons to putting 

formal mentoring programs in place.  He argued that it is essential that tenure-track faculty take 

ownership of their trajectories, are active in their pursuit of advice from senior colleagues, and 

consider carefully their mentors’ suggestions and make use of the advice that they  judge to be 

valuable.  Having senior colleagues at Amherst, inside and/or outside the department serve as 

mentors, as well as asking senior colleagues in the candidate’s scholarly area from the Five 

Colleges or other institutions to do so, can be fruitful, several members noted.  The Dean said 

that, in the past, he has provided support for tenure-track colleagues to work with mentors at 

other schools and noted that this approach has been beneficial.  He has informed tenure-track 

faculty of this possibility and is happy to continue to provide support for colleagues and their 

mentors to meet at Amherst and/or at the mentor’s home institution.  President Martin said that, 

in her experience and according to research that has been done on mentoring, the most effective 

approach is to make a mentoring team available to tenure-track colleagues.  Such a team can 

comprise members of the candidate’s department, other faculty and non-faculty colleagues 

outside the department but within the institution, and faculty at other institutions.  Professor 
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Loinaz suggested learning more about best practices for mentoring.  The Dean said that his office 

has been gathering this information and that he would be pleased to share with the members what 

has been learned.  He noted that another model involves having a senior colleague at the 

institution oversee a mentoring center.  Tenure-track colleagues can turn to that individual for 

advice and for the allocation of resources.  Whatever model is adopted, it is important that the 

advice that is given be consistent, Dean Call said.  Professor Basu, who noted that it will be 

important to consider whether mentoring programs should be left to departments or 

accomplished through a combination of college-wide and departmental programs, asked if 

further discussion of mentoring could be put on the Committee’s agenda.  The Dean said that he 

would be happy to include this topic on this spring’s agenda. 

 The Dean next presented a nomination for an endowed professorship.  The next step will be 

for the President to recommend the nomination for this professorship to the Board, Dean Call 

noted.  The Dean said that the President and he would bring nominations for additional named 

professorships to the Committee later in the term.  

 The President next discussed with the members her assessment of Amherst’s administrative 

structure and recommendations surrounding possible enhancements to it.  She shared with the 

Committee a draft of a letter that she planned to send to the Faculty (the final version of which is 

appended here).  In the letter, President Martin presented her thoughts about the administrative 

structure of the College; the possibility of adding a Provost to the ranks of the senior 

administration; possible responsibilities of such a position and its role within the senior 

administration; and possible ways that a Provost could work both to innovate and to relieve 

pressures on overburdened offices within the College.  She informed the members that she 

envisions working with the Faculty to define the position more precisely and asked the 

Committee for its feedback about the ideas and plans conveyed in the letter.  The members were 

generally supportive of the proposal to develop a Provost position, given the understanding that 

the Dean of the Faculty would continue to report directly to the President, and advised the 

President to share further details of the proposal with the Faculty, in order to have an informed 

dialogue.  It was agreed that the best way to provide information and generate discussion would 

be for the President to send the letter, incorporating feedback from the Committee and the Senior 

Staff, to the Faculty in advance of a Faculty Meeting.  The members decided that a Faculty 

Meeting should be held on February 21 for the purpose of discussing the College’s 

administrative structure. 

 Continuing the conversation, Professor Loinaz asked if the addition of a Provost would 

constrain the faculty salary pool.  The President explained that the salary pools for faculty and 

administrators are separate, and she noted that the Treasurer, Peter Shea, has told her that the 

College can afford to add capacity without affecting its commitment to faculty FTE or salary 

increases.  Further, she envisions using the administrative line already approved and funded for a 

Chief Diversity Officer for a Provost who, in addition to his or her other responsibilities, would 

lead efforts to promote diversity in the Faculty and staff and make the strength of the College’s 

diversity central to an Amherst experience.  President Martin said having a Provost with college-

wide responsibility coordinate this work, rather than relying on a  Chief Diversity Officer whose 

purview is more limited, will be the most effective approach, she believes. 

 Professor Umphrey asked if a vote by the Faculty would be needed to create a Provost 

position, noting that the Faculty Handbook includes (II, B., 2.) descriptions of some members of 

the administration.  The Dean said that the creation of such an administrative position is within 

the purview of the President; faculty votes are not needed to add a description of the position to 

the Faculty Handbook.  If the Provost were to serve, ex officio, on any standing faculty 

committees, votes of the Faculty would be required to revise the membership of those 

https://www.amherst.edu/media/view/379667/original/MartinLettertoFaculty.pdf
https://www.amherst.edu/media/view/379667/original/MartinLettertoFaculty.pdf
https://www.amherst.edu/mm/82610
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committees.  The President said that a Provost, with the Faculty’s approval, could potentially 

become an ex officio member of the Committee on Priorities and Resources (CPR).  The 

members agreed that, should a Provost be added to faculty committees, the members would 

review the Faculty Handbook language and propose new language, subject to the approval of the 

Faculty, where needed.  The Committee then reviewed the draft agenda for the Faculty Meeting 

of February 21 and voted six in favor and zero opposed to forward it to the Faculty. 

 The Committee next discussed briefly the proposal for a Five-College Sustainability 

Studies Certificate Program, which has been endorsed by the CEP.  The members agreed that the 

questions that they had developed previously (see minutes of January 23) should be forward to 

Professor Dizard, who could share them with the other proposers.  Discussion turned to the 

impact of Five-College certificates, more generally.  The Dean reported that, while Amherst 

students regularly earn certificates in International Relations and Latin-American and Caribbean 

Studies and have also participated in the certificates in African Studies, and Culture, Health and 

Science, Amherst students, by and large, have participated only rarely in the other certificates.  

Professor Umphrey asked if participation in the certificates has resulted in substantial costs.  For 

example, has it become necessary to add faculty positions to sustain any certificates?  The Dean 

said that the costs have been modest and have largely taken the form of support for organizing 

committees for certificate-related activities.  These costs are divided among the Five-College 

institutions, he noted.  Professor Umphrey said that, given that there are no apparent costs 

associated with the certificates, as a general matter, she would support Amherst’s participation in 

these programs because they offer interested students educational experiences that appear to 

benefit them. 

 Discussion turned to inquiries by Professors Sarat and Friedman about the College 

calendar.  In December, Dean Call noted, Professor Sarat had written to the Committee of Six to 

request that the College's calendar for the Spring term, as voted by the Faculty in the last 

academic year, be re-examined by the College Council and possibly reconsidered by the Faculty.  

Professor Sarat suggested that this step be taken in light of Smith College’s decision not to start 

its Spring term earlier than has been typical in order to align it with the Spring start of the 

University of Massachusetts, as Smith had initially said that it would.  In January, Professor 

Friedman had requested (see appended email) that the Committee of Six, in consultation with the 

College Council, take up the issue of the timing of Spring Break in the College calendar.  He 

noted that Spring Break this year falls after the eighth week of classes, “breaking with the 

tradition of it following the seventh week.”  Professor Friedman expressed the view that, since 

the break is often used by thesis students to complete their research before beginning to write 

their theses, the current schedule (and the one anticipated for the next academic year) reduces by 

a week the time available to students to write theses.  He asked whether it might be possible for 

the College to find some way to move the break back to its traditional time in the semester.  The 

Dean noted that in recent years Spring Break has consistently occurred after seven weeks of class 

in the spring, while noting that he recalls a number of spring semesters in the late 1980s and 

1990s when the break occurred after eight weeks of class.  Thus, there has been some variation 

over a longer period of time, depending on the start date of the term and also the effort to 

coordinate Spring Break week across the Five Colleges.   He pointed out that, for the benefit of 

students, the agreement among the Five Colleges to retain the same Spring Break has held firm, 

even as other changes to the spring calendar have occurred.  Professor Ratner said that he feels 

that shifting spring break by one week would not necessarily impinge upon the quality of theses; 

admittedly, students would have to adjust their efforts devoted to experimentation vs. writing 

during that week.  Professor Umphrey agreed, noting that it seems best to retain the calendar, as 

voted, for a period of time before making changes.  Professor Loinaz suggested that the concerns 

https://www.amherst.edu/media/view/379669/original/5Csustainability.pdf
https://www.amherst.edu/media/view/379669/original/5Csustainability.pdf
https://www.amherst.edu/media/view/379119/original/co6jan23.pdf
https://www.amherst.edu/media/view/379670/original/Friedman-email_CollegeCalendar.pdf
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raised by Professors Sarat and Friedman be forwarded to the College Council, for the purposes of 

information.  The Committee agreed noting that colleagues who have concerns about the 

calendar could share them with the College Council. 

 The Committee next discussed the online Workplace Harassment Program.  Some 

Committee members had viewed the online video about this subject in advance of the meeting.  

Professor Ratner, who had done so, wondered if there might be a less time-consuming and more 

relevant way of conveying this information to faculty.  Professor Umphrey said that the video 

does convey some useful information about legal reporting requirements.  Professor Basu, 

agreed, noting that, given the liability issues and the absence of a better tool, it seems prudent to 

encourage faculty to view the video.  If the video were more relevant to the Amherst/academic 

experience, it would be more helpful, she said.  The Committee agreed that department chairs, in 

particular, should make every effort to view the video and that new faculty should be asked to 

view it as part of the orientation program for new colleagues.  The Dean agreed to discuss this 

training program with the Faculty as part of his announcements at the February 21 Faculty 

Meeting. 

 The meeting ended with a brief conversation about the possibility of regularizing long-term 

visiting appointments at the College for scholars who have tenurable credentials.  The Dean 

explained that the proposal is to bring up for tenure, through the regular process for senior hires, 

a small number of individuals who have occupied visiting positions at Amherst, have strong 

records of scholarship, and have been making valuable contributions to the College for many 

years.  The colleagues in question are considered to be highly productive scholars who have 

demonstrated excellence in teaching, and their departments have recommended them for tenured 

positions.  The Dean noted that, before turning to the cases in question, the CEP has decided to 

consider the question of whether to allocate FTEs for this purpose after the committee receives 

FTE requests this spring, in order to gain a sense of the number of FTEs that would be available.  

The Dean noted that, at present, because of the number of retirements and the expansion of the 

Faculty, the College is in the rare position of not being overly constrained by the FTE count.  

President Martin expressed the view that the positions in question should be outside the FTE 

count in any case.  For this reason, she argued, the count should not be determinative when 

considering the proposal to tenure these individuals.  With little time remaining, and Professors 

Basu and Umphrey noting that they have questions about this proposal, the members agreed to 

continue its discussion of this issue at a future meeting. 

 The meeting adjourned at 6:05 P.M.   

 

      Respectfully submitted, 

 

      Gregory S. Call 

      Dean of the Faculty 



At4HERsT CoLLEGE
‘ Office of the President

February 15, 2012

I)ear Members of the Facult.

Oer the course of the past six-and-a-half months. I hae had the opportunity to assess
the College’s administrative structure and now write to tell you about a key change that
would enhance the academic side, while helping integrate arious functions across the
College. ft would involve establishing a Proost position. This change would sene
faculty. stall’, and students and put Amherst in a position not only to face the challenges
in higher education. but also to identify and seize new opportunities as they arise.

Amherst College has a lean administration. As a reflection of the priority that the
College places on its core educational mission. this sparseness is a very good thing. There
are sound reasons to keep administrative costs as low as possible. After all, we are
challenged by the cost of providing an Amherst education to talented students regardless
of their ability to pay. Many new faculty appointments are on the horizon as we face
significant numbers of retirements,

Yet. there are also risks associated with our leanness. As many of you know. the offices
of the Dean of the Faculty, the Dean of Students. and the Treasurer. to take three of our
most important functions, are oversubscribed, stretched thin, and buried in the details of
the day-to-day. We need administrative capacity to serx e our student body, our faculty.
and our stall and protect the College: yet our offices have little time or space for the kind
of thinking that would allow us to anticipate problems or look ahead with a capacious
field of vision. Without adequate staff the College may neither effectiely support you
and the faculty of the future nor put itself in the best position to plan strategically for the
years ahead, identifying and pursuing opportunities as they arise.

We need to enhance our administrative capacit. and the creation of a Pros ost position
has a lot to oiler in this regard. The Pros ost would have responsibility for strategic
plannin. budget. and the integration of programs and initiati’, es that span the traditional
boundaries of students. staf1 and thculty, 1 hat integrative perspecti\ e can olir the kind
ol big picture’ approach need as we hein the lone range planning iiiitiause that I
heliee is essential to sustaining and enhanun the itahty of \mherst in the comine
decades. I he addition of a Provost w ill also bring another academic into the ranks of the
senior administration.

One crucial effort. among man that the Pro ost xouId he called upon to lead. is
promotin di ersit\ in the faculty and staff and making the strength of our diversity
central to an Amherst experience. Others might include ideas thr re enue—enliancing use
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of the campus in summer, new international partnerships, and implementation of the
initiatives that may arise in the context of a planning process. I suggest that we use the
administrative line already approved and funded for a Chief Diversity Officer for a
Provost who could lead those efforts, In my experience, a Provost with college-wide
responsibility can more effectively coordinate this work than a Chief Diversity Officer
whose purview is limited in nature.

Under this plan, the Dean of the Faculty would continue to report directly to the President
and retain the current leadership of the faculty—responsibility for faculty development
(including the tenure and promotion process), curricular issues, and departmental
budgets. Some offices currently reporting to the Dean of the Faculty might shift to the
Provost, relieving the Dean’s office of some of its current press of business. The Provost
and Dean of the Faculty would work closely together as collaborators and would be
subject to the rules and traditions of faculty governance. I will ask your help in thinking
about how a Provost should be involved in the work of our major committees. My
tentative thinking is to have him or her be an ex officio member of the Committee on
Priorities and Resources. I am open to your ideas.

This change will enhance support for faculty and students and enable a richer process for
envisioning a future Amherst without adding unnecessary bureaucratic layers to the
administration or too significant a strain on the budget. Our Treasurer, Peter Shea,
assures me that the College can afford to add capacity without affecting our commitment
to faculty FTE or salary increases. With your help, I would like to start a search for a
Provost as soon as possible.

I have already begun discussions with the Committee of Six and will continue to seek
advice from them as we move forward. I look forward to a discussion at the Faculty
Meeting on Tuesday, February 21, where I will seek your views and answer any
questions you might have, Please also feel free to send questions in the meantime, if you
wish.

Thank you for your time and attention.

Sincerely,

Biddy Martin

cc Senior Staff
Manager’s Council



























From: Jonathan Friedman [mailto:jrfriedman@amherst.edu]  
Sent: Friday, January 13, 2012 2:53 PM 
To: Gregory Call 
Cc: Anston Bosman 
Subject: college calendar 
 
Dear Greg, 
 
I'd like to request that the Committee of Six, in consultation with the College 
Council, take up the issue of the timing of Spring Break in the College calendar. 
 
I just learned that the break this year falls after the eighth week of classes, 
breaking with the tradition of it following the seventh week.   
Since the break is often used by thesis students doing their final research push 
before beginning to write up their theses, the current schedule (and the one 
anticipated for the next academic year) effectively reduces the time for the 
students to write their theses by a week.  This will put additional stress on the 
students during an already stressful time in their academic lives and potentially 
reduce the quality of the thesis documents they produce. 
 
I would hope that it might be possible for the College to find some way to move 
the break back to its traditional time in the semester. 
 
Best regards, 
 
Jonathan 
 
-- 
Jonathan R. Friedman 
Associate Professor and Chair 
Department of Physics 
Amherst College 
Merrill Science Center 
Amherst, MA 01002-5000 
 
Office:  119 Merrill Science Center 
Phone:  (413) 542-8544 
Fax:    (413) 542-5821 
 
e-mail: jrfriedman@amherst.edu 
http://www3.amherst.edu/~jrfriedman 
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